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Campus areas set aside for free speech

By LUKE CONNELL

Most University of Alabama students may never notice the plain, wooden podium 
staked in a corner of earth just outside the Ferguson Student Center.

If they do, chances are they don't know why it's there.

"I've never noticed it," said Walter Burgess, a senior studying biology at the 
university, as he pulled his red Trek bike from a rack four feet away from the 
stand.

The stand is the university's free speech zone, sitting unadorned at the edge of the 
Crimson Promenade. And though he's been active in such campus organizations as 
the Student Government Association and the Pre-Dental Society, Burgess, 21, said 
he had barely heard of the zone.

The UA free speech zone and a similar area at Auburn University are places in 
which students and nonstudents can make their voices heard without prior approval 
from university officials. The University of Alabama at Birmingham doesn't have a 
free speech zone.

Administrators at Auburn and Alabama say the zones provide room for discussion 
at the universities - places often touted as the marketplace of ideas - but such zones 
have drawn heavy criticism from free speech advocates who claim the areas 
actually close off that market by telling people where they can set up shop.

"I don't have to ask permission to be a free citizen in a free society," said Thor L. 
Halvorssen, chief executive officer of the Foundation for Individual Rights in 
Education.

At all other locations on both campuses, with few exceptions, students must go 
through university officials to get permission and schedule events.

At UAB, all events and speeches must be scheduled through university officials, 
said Andy Marsch, assistant vice president for student life at UAB. A recognized 
student group would not be turned down for space, Marsch said. Nonstudents also 
need to schedule events through the administration, he said.

"We're so integrated into the city," he said, "it's not really an issue."

Because UAB's campus is intermingled with city lots, city streets and businesses, 
drawing hard and fast rules about where someone can or can't protest is more 
difficult than on some other campuses, Marsch said.

Auburn and Alabama administrators said the free speech zones are designed to 
encourage exchanges between students without allowing demonstrations to 
interfere with education. Events on campus outside free speech areas would have 
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certain time restraints that are outlined when applying for the permit.

There aren't any time or duration limits on the zones outlined in each university's 
policy, though people can also schedule blocks of time in the Auburn area so as to 
"avoid monopolization by any person, agency or organization," according to the 
Auburn student handbook.

Alabama's handbook also states, "The free expression of views and opinions, 
whether by individuals or groups, must not violate the rights of others, and disrupt 
the normal functions of the university" or violate the student code of conduct.

"You don't want the marketing of one idea to interfere with another," said Tom 
Strong, dean of students at the University of Alabama. "That's the reason you have 
a free speech area."

On the Alabama campus, the zone isn't clearly marked or defined. The podium, 
Strong said, is a central point, and the speaker is simply limited by the sound of his 
voice, since no amplification is typically permitted.

At Auburn University, the zone, called the Open Air Forum, is more clearly 
defined. The forum is a patch of grassy hillside near the site of the old eagle's cage 
near Haley Center.

Defined or not, students don't typically get a lot of mileage out of the zones.

"Student organizations really don't use it," said Jonathan Adams, president of the 
Coordinating Council of Student Organizations. His group helps organize the more 
than 300 groups on UA's campus.

"From my experience, there has never been a censorship issue," said Adams, a 21-
year-old junior studying political science. "It's just finding the space and reserving 
it. The Ferguson Center is usually so booked up on a day-to-day basis. It's just 
getting the space.

"That's probably the hardest part for any organization."

Part of the problem, one student leader said, may be that students don't really know 
much about the zones.

Joshua Silberberg, the newly elected executive vice president of Alabama's SGA, 
said most students probably aren't even aware of the zone because they don't have 
problems scheduling events at other locations on campus.

"If the students knew about it more, perhaps it would see more activity," said 
Silberberg, 20. "I don't think there's a student out there that says, `Man, I've got 
something to say, but I don't have the means to get my message out to the 
university community.' "

Silberberg, who said he's been a member of the American Civil Liberties Union 
since seventh grade, didn't have a problem with the zones, although he admits he 
isn't well versed in the issue.

"There's no downside to promoting it," he said.

Both Auburn and Alabama list their free speech zones in their student handbooks. 
A sign on Auburn's campus also marks the open-air forum. But administrators at 
both schools admit not much effort is placed on publicizing the venues.

"It's more there for the asking," said Kathleen Cramer, associate vice president for 
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the office of vice president for student affairs. "Perhaps we should promote it a 
little better."

Well known or not, critics call such limits unconstitutional, saying free speech 
zones makes the rest of campuses censorship zones.

"There's nothing reasonable about transforming 99 percent of a college campus 
into a censorship zone," said Halvorssen of the Foundation for Individual Rights in 
Education.

Other constitutional law experts disagree.

"The court allows some discretion to allow reasonable time, place and manner 
restrictions on protests," said Bryan Fair, a constitutional law professor at the 
University of Alabama. "I don't think requiring folks to get a permit is 
impermissible. I think requiring some groups, but not others, to get a permit is 
impermissible.

"A permit system alone does not violate the First Amendment."

Public universities and colleges, he said, are not viewed as completely public 
forums even though they are funded with tax dollars. For example, a federal 
courthouse has restrictions on speech and access even though it is funded with tax 
money.

In the past couple of years, fights over free speech areas have sprung up on college 
campuses across the country.

Last month, a Maryland chapter of the ACLU filed suit against the University of 
Maryland for its free speech zone policy, saying the limitations on speech at the 
institution are too narrowly tailored.

But Alabama and Auburn administrators said they have had few problems with 
their universities' areas, largely because student groups don't use them.

Information from: Birmingham Post Herald
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